It was stressed that participants were there in their individual capacities and not on behalf of governments, but that they suggested policies and programmes which were practicable in terms of administration.

The Zanzibar Government Archives and Museum

THE first report, for the year 1956, of the newly combined Zanzibar Archives and Museum Department continues the series of reports on the work of the Peace Memorial Museum. The museum was originally opened in 1925, with an extension in 1930 devoted primarily to the natural history of Zanzibar. This annexe also contains the museum library and a small laboratory.

The successful development of the museum in its early days was due to its first curator Dr. A. H. Spurrier, assisted by Dr. W. M. Aders, and since then many Zanzibar residents have devoted time and energy to increasing its collections. In 1953 a special committee recommended that the possibility of setting up a Zanzibar Archives should be given urgent consideration, and in 1956 Mr. C. H. Thompson, who had previously been responsible for the establishment of the Government Archives in Nyasaland, was appointed Zanzibar Government Archivist and Curator of the Peace Memorial Museum.

The main difficulties to be overcome have been the accumulation of papers and the destruction of many of these by insect pests, against whom constant war must be waged. Much of the correspondence between the British Consulate, the Foreign Office, and the Bombay Government from 1840 onwards is intact and reasonably well preserved. The Consulate archives, however, have long since lost their original archival sequence; it is hoped to rearrange these at least chronologically and to compile a brief indexed inventory. A system is being worked out for the planned retirement of all records worthy of permanent preservation when they have ceased to be of immediate administrative interest. Existing accumulations of obsolete papers are to be worked over in each government department and guidance will be given on what must be preserved and what may be destroyed.

In the Museum itself attention has been concentrated on improving the administration and on sorting the accumulation of papers. It is hoped that time and money will be available to re-present some of the exhibits and to obtain new specimens for the natural history collections. The museum's collection of Zanzibar and Pemba beads has been examined and classified by Dr. van der Sleen of Naarden, Holland, who considers that many are 'trade wind' or 'barter' beads dating from A.D. 600 to 1000, brought to Africa on the monsoon winds by traders from the east. The identification of coins is being carried out by Mr. Freeman-Grenville, and by Dr. J. Walker, Keeper of Coins and Medals in the British Museum. The finding of Roman coins in Pemba may or may not be of archaeological significance, for there are many feasible explanations, but it is interesting to note that Dr. van der Sleen has drawn attention to one of the beads in the museum's collection—a transparent glass 'melon' bead—of a type found throughout the Mediterranean littoral and also in central Europe wherever Roman settlements were established.

Zanzibar's position on trunk shipping routes has made the museum very widely known and it has attracted visitors from all parts of the world.

Centenary of the Niger Mission

THE Niger Mission of the Church Missionary Society celebrated its Centenary on 16 November 1957. In a message to Bishop C. J. Patterson (Bishop on the Niger) and Bishop E. T. Dimieari (Bishop of the Niger Delta), the Secretary of State for the Colonies, Mr. Alan Lennox-Boyd, paid tribute to the devoted work of the Anglican Church in Nigeria. He pointed out that the government of the country is already largely in the hands of Nigerians,